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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting held at 
Caddington Sports and Social Club on 10th January 2022

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, A Goodyear, V Malone, A Palmer, S Smith,
H Palmer, R Catford, J Bean, Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllr Collins, 12 members of public
Public participation: 
Chairman Mark Russell welcomed all to the meeting and wished them a Happy New Year. In line with Government plan B Covid restrictions and NALC guidance, he requested all to wear a face covering during the meeting. 

Public raised concerns over not being able to hear properly with Councillors wearing masks. Chairman will look into using PA system however as only one microphone, concerns raised passing between people due to Covid transmissions.
Chaul End Road has numerous potholes. Cllr Tomlin advised these have been reported and will require road closure to make repairs. In addition, bollard at Manor Road junction is on order and will be replaced with additional white lining.

Scout leader advised road signs reported to CBC Highways will be cleaned, obscuring vegetation cut back and directional signage and posts at The Green replaced, however Building Control team are responsible for maintenance of signs and they will only replace severely damaged or illegible signs.
Resident has raised issues to CBC with FP8 Chaul End Road crossing. Cllr Russell understands this is part of the heritage greenway project. Will raise with Ward Cllr Collins and Case Trust.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies received and accepted from CBC Ward Cllr E Perry.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs Russell declared an interest in payments for authorisation.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 13th December 2021 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Advertisement for village magazine editorial team has been put up in notice boards, website and village facebook page. Several responses have been received, including 5 offers to assist with producing and 6 to deliver. Cllr Malone has spoken to a member of the Slip End magazine team. They have 25 volunteers in total and confirmed that it is a large undertaking. Cllr Malone will speak to one of the volunteer residents that advised she has previous editorial experience in the hope that she would wish to take on the main editorial role.
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 13 offences reported since December meeting.
Cllr Fitzsimmons read out full crime stats and highlights from the CaddWatch. 
Cllr Tomlin advised he had been contacted by Beds Police for village green CCTV footage due to thefts at the Co-op. He was able to provide police with footage of vehicle and suspects which resulted in a warrant of arrest.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins advised flooding funding has been awarded to Shefford and he is looking for CBC support with Aley Green flooding issues.
Cricketers Pub site has been sold and new owners sought pre-app advice from CBC to develop the site. There is little prospect of it re-opening as a pub and initial proposals are to retain most of original building to be divided into flats and develop rest of site, possibly including a retail unit/pharmacy. Expects a formal planning application will be submitted shortly.

7. HIGHWAYS ISSUES
Ward Cllr Collins unable to obtain Chaul End Road safety audit report survey due to staff sickness.
Ward Cllr Collins advised request to extend Dunstable Road 30mph restriction & signage to other side of Millfield Lane junction needs to be raised through CBC Traffic management Schemes.
8. HEATHFIELD CENTRE

Heathfield Friends John Waller advised the scheduled Teams meeting this morning called by Gavin Coombs at CBC with an update on progress of works to enable the reopening of the Hall, has been delayed to Monday 17th January. 
Clerk contacted CBC to obtain a copy of English Heritage guidance. CBC officers don’t recall whether English Heritage have ever been formally consulted, however the top half of the Heathfield site is in the conservation area.  CBC had previously commissioned some private consultancy work to consider the heritage value of the clock tower and were advised along the lines that whilst the former school building is of local interest, there may be a case for demolishing the building and replacing with something sympathetically designed, where the benefit of the new development would outweigh the harm of the loss.  CBC’s own conservation officer disagreed, indicating that in his opinion the clock tower should be retained meaningfully.  CBC Assets Team were exploring option to retain clock tower along with an appropriate portion of the front school building however they are no longer managing this process.
Ward Cllr Collins advised there is a CBC Executive meeting tomorrow to discuss authorising the sale of five CBC sites to New Vista Homes (NVH). The rationale behind the move over to NVH now (rather than after obtaining outline planning permission) is to avoid a duplication of work in the planning process. One of the sites included is Heathfield and Ward Cllr Collins has sought assurances that NVH will take note of discussions to date and not restart with a ’blank page ‘. If this is agreed by Executive tomorrow, the Assets team will no longer manage the Heathfield site development and NVH will do their own plans and consultation process. Ward Cllr Collins has also given CBC head of planning history of the site, including Neighbourhood Plan identifying the location as ideal for older people accommodation and community facility.
9. BRICK BUS SHELTER

Cowboy Carpentry quote for window frame with laminated glass forwarded to Ward Cllr Collins to request CBC legal permission to proceed. Ward Cllr unable to obtain response yet. 

Cllr Russell has spoken to resident at The Lodge behind and they only seek to retain full visibility.
Clerk has requested Parish Warden to carry out general maintenance repairs to shelter.
10. TREES
Cllr Russell is aware of ‘The Queens Green canopy’ which is a national initiative in honour of the Platinum Jubilee of the Queen. The aim is to ‘plant a tree for the jubilee’ to mark her 70 years reign. Cllr Russell hopes to identify 70 locations in Caddington to suggest for additional tree planting.
RGS Arboricultural Consultants surveyed pond area and report was forwarded for quotes.

TGB quoted £620 & Treedom Treecare quoted £965. It was AGREED to order works with TGB. 
Unfortunately an electrical fault was found with one of the village green trees Christmas lights over the Christmas period which tripped all the lights out. Will request Electrafit for quote to resolve fault and also quote to individually trip each tree.
11. MEMORIAL BENCH
Cllr Malone received request to install a memorial bench to Dave Smith from the Cricketers on the village green. Residents wish to raise funds to cover the bench and installation. Wish to install preferably on the grounds of the Cricketers or on the village green to the right hand side of the wooden bus shelter overlooking the Cricketers. In discussion with new owners of the Cricketers site and hope they can include in their development proposals.
It was AGREED in principle to approve installation of a bench on the village green overlooking Cricketers but would require details of design and identify exact location.
12. 2022/23 BUDGET & PRECEPT

The following financial information had been provided to Councillors prior to meeting.

2022/23 budget was agreed as below.

	 
	2021/22
	 3rd Qtr  
	Year End
	2022/23

	 
	Budget
	 Actual Spend 
	Predict
	Budget

	Staff Costs
	 £             51,000 
	 £              38,323 
	 £           51,002 
	 £    53,800 

	Administration
	 £                9,361 
	 £                8,170 
	 £              9,283 
	 £    11,595 

	Allotments
	 £                4,340 
	 £                    803 
	 £              2,120 
	 £      4,600 

	Amenities
	 £             43,000 
	 £              18,564 
	 £           43,281 
	 £    55,000 

	Grants Sect 137
	 £                3,500 
	 £                3,379 
	 £              3,379 
	 £      3,500 

	VAT
	 £                5,000 
	 £                3,350 
	 £              7,000 
	 £      7,000 

	TOTAL SPEND
	 £           116,201 
	 £              72,589 
	 £         116,065 
	 £  135,495 

	TOTAL EARMARKED
	 £           100,000 
	 £                       -   
	 £         100,000 
	 £  120,000 


	Audited Bank Balance at 31.03.21 
	 £        213,957 
	Predicted Bank Balance at 31.03.22
	 £      249,229 

	Plus Precept 2021.22
	 £        142,097 
	Plus Precept 2022.23
	 £      147,894 

	Plus approx. other income
	 £           9,240 
	Plus approx. other income
	 £        10,000 

	Total
	 £        365,294 
	Total
	 £      407,123 

	Less Budget 21/22 predicted spend
	 £        116,065 
	Less Budget 22/23 spend
	 £      135,495 

	Predicted Bank Balance at 31.03.22
	 £        249,229 
	Balance left in bank accounts
	 £      271,628 

	 Less Earmarked funds 
	 £        100,000 
	 Less Earmarked funds 
	 £      120,000 

	Estimated Reserves at year end (recommend 1yr precept)
	 £        149,229 
	Reserves (recommend 1yr precept)
	 £      151,628 


It was AGREED to request precept of £147,894, giving Band D 2% increase from £80.19 to £81.80, increase of £1.61pa.
In accordance with Financial Regulation 2.2, Cllr R Catford signed the bank reconciliation and original bank statements as evidence of verification.
	Balance at 31.03.21 b/fwd
	 £ 213,956.76 

	Plus receipts to 31.12.21
	 £ 151,212.46 

	Subtotal
	 £ 365,169.22 

	Less payments to  31.12.21
	£72,588.94

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	 £ 292,580.28 


13. CORRESPONDENCE

BedsPCC Policing budget for 2022/23 survey – 22/12 fwd email to Cllrs
BedsPCC Cluster session Wed 9th Feb 6:30pm Teams link – 22/12 fwd email to Cllrs

Keech Hospice Thank you for £40 donation from Christmas light switch on refreshments 

CBC flood training videos link – 15/12 fwd email to Cllrs

CBC Design guide presentation – 7/1 fwd email to Cllrs



14. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/01/2022
	SO
	Staff Costs
	Salaries, PAYE, Pension
	£4,093.11

	01/01/2022
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     789.90 

	01/01/2022
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/01/2022
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      60.63 

	01/01/2022
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/01/2022
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/01/2022
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      59.39 

	10/01/2022
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expenses reimbursement
	 £      26.00 

	10/01/2022
	Transfer
	R Timms
	Reimburse light switch on refreshments
	 £     115.43 

	10/01/2022
	Transfer
	Robert C Yates & Partners
	Pond tree survey
	 £     450.00 

	10/01/2022
	Transfer
	Bidwells LLP
	Rushmore park rent
	 £     100.00 

	10/01/2022
	Transfer
	Electrafit
	Christmas lights call outs
	 £     114.00 

	10/01/2022
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Gritting x 1
	 £     129.29 

	10/01/2022
	Transfer
	NSALG
	Allotment membership
	 £     216.00 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £  6,399.75 


15. RECREATION ASSOCIATION SAFETY FENCING PLANNING DRAWINGS 
Caddington Recreation Association (CRA) had provided Planning Drawings for a ‘proposed replacement sport safety fencing’ at the Caddington Sports and Social Club to all Councillors prior to the meeting for preliminary viewing and comments prior to CRA formal Planning application submissions. Paul Deacock from CRA was in attendance to assist with questions. Paul advised that the current fencing needs replacing and they have received complaints from residents, particularly relating to cricket balls in their gardens. Councillors appreciate CRA contacting the parish council for comment and raised concern on the visual impact the fencing will have on the area and neighbouring residents. Paul advised that funding is only available for fencing that is up to current sporting regulations and the proposal is for similar fencing to Peter Newton Pavilion near Tesco Dunstable. CRA are also in contact with neighbouring residents regarding the plans.
It was AGREED to refrain from making any formal comment on the plans until a formal application has been submitted to CBC. A sample of the fencing proposed and exact details of the size of mesh etc would also assist with discussions.
16. PLANNING 
Planning Committee Chair A Palmer raised concern at lack of CBC enforcement at Brick Kiln Dog training site at Chaul End Road, in particular using green belt land for business use, access gate onto dangerous bend and restricting ROW footpath users. Ward Cllr Collins advised an enforcement officer has visited the site and spoken to owner who advised they are creating a dog agility training arena for their own personal use. Site will continue to be monitored by enforcement to ensure no business use and that land remains as green belt.
Cllrs A Palmer, Catford & Clerk M Whiting attended an online CBC topic session which covered an overview of what the CBC Design Guide is and discussions around this. The topic session was recorded and link and presentation slides forwarded to Councillors. Cllr A Palmer raised particular need for more environmental infrastructure and requirement that any future new developments need to be self-sufficient. Cllr Russell advised positive environmental benefit in Caddington that the solar farm offsets the electricity used within the parish.

CB/21/05485/FULL 79 The Crescent, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HZ
Single storey side extension/partial garage conversion.

No objection

CB/21/05487/FULL 50 Elm Avenue, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HT

Garage conversion, front porch extension, and internal alterations to main dwelling.

No objection
CB/21/05473/FULL Hillcrest, 2 Tipple Hill Road, Aley Green, Luton, LU1 4DT

Detached garage outhouse

No objection
Public participation

Caddington Recreation Association reported a dangerous dead tree close to their groundsman’s garage which is located on CBC highways land. It was reported via fix my street in summer and an officer attended fairly quickly. No action however has been taken and the report has neo been closed. Ward Cllr Collins will chase.
Resident queried what has happened with other Brick Kiln, Chaul End planning enforcement case. Advised this has gone to appeal and now awaiting Planning Inspector’s decision.

Residents complained that new CBC footpaths officer isn’t replying to any emails. Ward Cllr Collins will follow up.
Pond fence needs repairing. Cllr Russell advised this has been delayed as seeking to carrying out maintenance work to the pond and this area may be needed as an access point for machinery.

Meeting Closed at 8:54pm
4
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 14/02/2022

